CRANSLEY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Virtual Annual Parish Meeting

held in Cransley Village Memorial Hall

On Thursday April 8th 2021 at 7pm
PRESENT:- 
 

Cllr. R Barnwell (Chairman)


Cllr, D Whalley (Vice Chairman)



Cllr. S Ablett



Cllr. A Bussey



Cllr. K Burton



Cllr. R Whalley



Mrs T Lacy, Cllr. J Hakewill and 3 members of the public


20.200.1 CHAIRMAN`S OPENING REMARKS

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting 

20.201.2 APOLOGIES

Cllr. A Laker, Rev Nicki Hobbs

20.202.3 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD APRIL 11th April 2019
Agreed to be signed as correct by the Chairman.

20.203.4. CHAIRMANS REPORT

This has been a year like no other that any of us has ever experienced before. All meetings of the Council have been held on ZOOM and we have all had to get used to working and living differently but overall and despite a few technical glitches we have all coped very well. In fact I don’t believe there have been any major failures in the service we provide for the community which is something we should all be very proud of.

 Covid 19 has had a profound effect on our Community and each resident of our Parish. Many of us will have experienced personal sadness and health concerns with our own families and those of our friends. Many things have had to change and some of these changes will become the new norm for us all. But I think that it could be said that our sense of community has strengthened and there have been many examples of Parishioners helping both the local cause and each other.

 Hopefully we are now on the way towards the end of the worst period with the role out of the Vaccine which will enable us to gradually meet up again in person and resume our interests and activities.

 Back in March last year we were all reeling from the shock of Government announcements and the implications on our lives of a rapidly moving Pandemic which none of us had experienced before.

 As a Council I must say that we have been well supported throughout with advice from County and Borough Councils and Councillors and the other groups such as NCalc and Acre which all helped us to find our way through the Maze of new regulations to help and support the National effort in containing the Virus.

 The first shock tour Council was the postponement of the expected 2020 Elections from May 2020 to May 2021 so all Councillors were asked to continue in office for a further 12 Months.
However despite all the challenges our Council has been ever resourceful and been able to continue with all of our projects.

 We agreed to contribute £500 towards the campaign to win the Planning appeal concerning the illegal encampment between Cransley and Loddington and we still await the outcome.
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 The Neighbourhood Plan steering group has continued its important work and has produced excellent newsletters to keep residents informed of its progress.

 We considered and commented on the Site specific Part 2  local plan with regard to the area identified on Loddington road since 2017 and we currently await the award from the Planning inspector.

 The Neighbourhood Watch group is awaiting the return to work by the local coordinator Jane Colcutt.

 We have been working closely with Richard Cox and the environmental crime agency with regard to potential breaches of regulations at the Cransley Loam works.

 Our metal has been tested with regard to the various schemes proposed by Pytchley Estates with regard to the 3 Cranes and once again we await developments.

 The Defibrillator Kiosk and equipment is up and running and is to be painted as soon as weather allows and we are grateful to all those who have worked hard to monitor and maintain the facility .

 We have supported the Village Hall Committee and we await the reopening later in the year. The Hall finances are in good health and there are various projects in mind to improve the facilities.

 We contributed towards the appeal to mend the Church Clock and this was achieved with the Clock now keeping good time. A faculty has been applied for to re gild the Dial during the current year.

 The Village Noticeboard has had maintenance and modification.

 The Local Authority Structure in our area is about to change from 3 tier (County,Borough,Parish) to 2 tier…… North Northants Unitary Authority and Cransley Parish Council. We await developments and have been told there will be no change …but already we have had to pay for the 2021 Elections and have had to add £598 to the precept for this. We fear being directed to provide other services all of which will add to the annual precept we have to charge on property to raise the necessary funds.

 The annual wreath laying at the War Memorial was staged at various times to prevent a group of people forming.

 I want to thank our County Councillor James Hakewill for all his interest and support over the life of this Council and again in his role as  Borough Councillor also Councillor Cliff Morton. Im sure we all wait with baited breath to see how the new County Authority is going to perform and whether the promised economies and savings actually materialise. 

 I want to thank my fellow Councillors for all their work and support to this Authority over the period of its life and wish everyone who is standing in the forthcoming election well. I believe we have worked well as a team with each Councillor taking on specific duties and then voting matters through and accepting the result with good grace which is what we should be able to achieve.

 Finally I want to thank our remarkable hard working Clerk who has unstintingly supported us all during this most difficult and challenging time. Thelma has carried out her work with her customary good humour and tact in dealing with so many matters on our behalf not least,…..Vans stuck on the top of Bells on the Village Green, Blocked Drains and flooding, Fly tipping on Northfield Road, Vegetation blocking street lights, Repairing old style Village road signs as well as perhaps more serious matters of updating policies, Keeping our Accounts and dealing with elections. Thelma is one of the most senior and respected Clerks in the whole County and her continuity in office and personal relationships with other Council Officers is so important to the smooth running of this Council, and we all thank you for your outstanding service.

 Finally on behalf of the Parish ……………a sincere thank you to every Councillor for all of the numerous hours of unpaid work you have spent on Parish Council matters.

Richard Barnwell April 2021
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20.204.5. COUNTY CLLRS REPORT
20.205.6. . BOROUGH CLLRS REPORT

Cllr Hakewill reported for County and Borough. He said 1999 was the first meeting he had with GCPC and he had many enjoyable times during the years, always with a good working relationship. The process of  moving all the services  from County and Borough to North Northamptonshire Unitary Authority was not easy. New contracts for Highways will not be until next year. Three Cllrs. will represent Great Cransley and will look after what the Borough & County Cllrs used to do. There will be 78 Cllrs. in total for the new Unitory Authority.  
20.206.7. HIGHWAY WARDEN REPORT
Nothing to  report

20.207.8 FOOTPATH WARDEN REPORT

  I have had the pleasure of walking all the Rights of Way in the Parish over the last few days. 

All are in very good condition, well maintained, and there are no access issues.

 During the last 12 months three reported issues have been resolved by Northamptonshire Highways. 

1) The gate at the Loddington Road end of GG7, the footpath to Loddington, was repaired very quickly, when one of the supporting posts rotted through.

2) Dog walkers commented that it was difficult to release the chain securing the gate at the junction of GG1 and GG18, the Bridleway to Silverhills Farm. This gate has been replaced.

3) The problem of the new hand gate on GG2, near to Cransley Park, not being able to open fully, has also been resolved.

 New hand gates have been fitted on GG7, in two locations.

 The importance of well-maintained Rights of Way has been emphasised during the last 12 months, with those in the Parish being exceptionally well used, by residents of the Parish of Great Cransley and surrounding Parishes, for taking exercise. Walking, Running, Cycling and Horse Riding, often in family groups.

 It is essential that all those taking advantage of the Right of Way keep to the proper line of the Path or Bridleway, and respect Private Property, Livestock, and all Wildlife.

Leave only Footprints, Take only Photographs.

      Kevin H Burton.

20.208.9. POLICE REPORT

No report

20 209.10 VILLAGE HALL REPORT

 Very few activities took place in the village during 2020 due to Covid 19.

 The committee continues to review the situation regarding the opening of the village hall.

 The chairman reported that various committee members continued with checking the security and maintaining the hall. 

 Electrical repairs costing £195 have been carried out. 

  Claude and Luke Holland installed and replaced the rotten gate post which cost £250 and rehung the gate. 

 The monthly village lottery continued to be drawn.

 Seeds for the sunflower competition were distributed to each household in the village in April with the competition judging organised for September. There were many contestants of all ages and the consensus was that the competition was a success and would be repeated in 2021. Donated proceed for entering the competition made £72 towards the Hall funds.

 In the Autumn several households held a Garage Sale and donated £100 to the Hall funds.
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From the sale of washable facemasks £100 was donated. 

 In the Autumn the village hall grounds were tidied and cleared of overgrown bushes and the grass mowed by a contractor. The cost of the work carried out was £720. Mr Talbot will resume the regular mowing in Spring 2021. Thank you, Mr. Laker for keeping the grass mowed during the lockdown.
 A Christmas raffle took place in December with many prizes contributed by local businesses and villagers.  The raffle raised £571. Thank you to everyone who helped to make the raffle a success. 

The Village Hall received a Covid grant of £10,000 from Kettering Borough Council.

Mr Barnwell applied to Kettering Borough Council for a grant to correct the drainage problem. A grant of £1200 was eventually granted.

Julie Cox      Secretary

20.210.11. ST. ANDREWS CHURCH REPORT

The past year has been a challenging one for everyone. But, although we sadly had to cancel many of the services in the church building, along with Andy’s Café and other events put on by the church, worship has continued throughout with online, postal and phoneline resources we all do.being distributed regularly to those who requested them. We were able to hold services in the church again from September through to the end of 2020 which meant that we were able to celebrate both Harvest Festival and Christmas Day in St Andrew’s. 

Unfortunately, the second lockdown in November meant that we were unable to go ahead with the planned Act of Remembrance at the village memorial or the ringing of the bells at 11am on 11th November. Instead, a short service was pre-recorded and shared with villagers on YouTube and social media. Rather than gathering at the memorial, villagers were encouraged to visit to pay their respects individually between Remembrance Sunday and Armistice Day.

Over the course of the year several weddings and baptisms have been postponed until restrictions lift. We are once again able to take booking for weddings and baptisms, and are looking forward to celebrating these occasions with members of the parish again soon. A number of funerals have taken place at the church and crematorium both for village residents and those who have previously lived in Great Cransley.

We are very pleased that we have been able to gather in the church again for a Communion service on Easter Day. And, as long as restrictions continue to allow, we will once again have a regular monthly Communion service on the third Sunday of each month. We also hope that changes in regulations will allow us to do more to serve the community and hold additional events soon.

As a grade 1 listed building, maintaining St Andrew’s requires a lot of hard work and extra permissions. Over the next few months, we plan to repair the broken leaded glass in the vestry, re-guild the clock face and replace the frayed carpets inside the church.

My thanks to all who have continued to support the church over the difficult past year.

Revd Nicki Hobbs

Rector

20.211.12 NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH REPORT

The lady who runs this is still not at work
20.212.13. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Neighbourhood plan:- Cllr Burton reported that the members of the steering committee are working well together with Andy Laker chairing most of the meetings. Richard Cox is very good at reading the technical papers and giving a summery at the meeting. Regarding area RA146 for housing, since the SSP2 inspectors report the committee is unsure of the details. The newsletters are designed by Jo Mowat and edited by Robyn Whalley
20.213.14. CHAIRMANS CLOSING REMARKS

Cllr. Barnwell gave thanks to all, saying he is very proud of what has been  achieved. 
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